CONFLICTS OF INTEREST/ETHICS FOR GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES

The Georgia General Assembly adopted statutory provisions governing conflicts of interest for employees of the State of Georgia. As state employees, all faculty, staff, and student employees Georgia College are bound by the State of Georgia Code of Ethics for Government Employees found in O.C.G.A. Section 45-10-1 (the "Code"). Employees should avoid situations in which there is or may be a conflict between the employee's private interests and public duties. The Georgia Attorney General has defined "conflict of interest" as the "principle that a public official or employee must not place himself in a position where his private and personal interest (as distinguished from a general citizenship interest) might prevent or appear to prevent him from exercising his official judgment, discretion, powers or duties in an unbiased manner. The obligation is founded on the right of the People (whom he serves) to have his best judgment and actions from the viewpoint of what is best for the general public, and to have it without fear that the decision, judgment or action has been influenced by considerations of his personal profit." (Position Paper of the Georgia Attorney General, "Conflicts of Interest of Public Officers, Employees and Agents", 1976).


The Code divides state officials and employees into different categories depending on their respective powers (i.e., statewide powers or limited powers, O.C.G.A. Section 45-10-22(a)). State employees with statewide powers may not transact business with any agency; state employees with limited powers are prohibited from doing business with the agency for which the employee serves. The prohibition applies to businesses in which the state employee or his/her family has a substantial interest. (GC employees generally fall under the category employees with limited power).

This means you, as an employee, and your family may NOT do business with GC and may not use any state resources in support of any business you and/or a family member may own or operate.


The Code covers both full time and part-time employees.


The term “family” means spouse and dependents, and the term “substantial interest” is defined as “the direct or indirect ownership of more than 25% of the assets or stock of any business.” One relevant exception from these restrictions is the exception for full-time employees of the Board of Regents who serve as members of the governing bodies of private, non-profit athletic or educational foundations that support the colleges and universities.

Each state employee who has transactions with the state or any state agency must file an annual report with the Secretary of State detailing all transactions which exceed $250.00 individually, or which in the aggregate exceed $9,000.00 for a calendar year. (O.C.G.A. sec. 45-10-26.).  A yearly reminder to file this annual report will be sent to each employee in November.  It is the responsibility of the employee to file the report.

